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Individual Unemployability

Basic Eligibility

In some cases a veteran’s disability is not severe enough
to qualify for a 100 percent rating under the Veterans
Administration’s rating schedule, yet the veteran can’t
obtain or hold on to a job because of that disability.

•If the veteran has only one service-connected disability, it
must be rated at least 60 percent or higher.

There is a VA benefit option to address this situation. The
benefit known as Total Disability due to Individual
Unemployability (TDIU) grants the veteran the equivalent
of a 100 percent rating. The veteran is paid at the 100
percent rate even though their “true rating” is something
less than 100 percent.
Here’s how the rating system works. Once the VA
determines a veteran is service-connected disabled, it
assigns a disability rating according to its schedule for
rating disabilities. Disability ratings are expressed as a
percentage based on the average impairment of the
veteran’s earning capacity. This means that the more
severe the veteran’s symptoms are, the bigger the impact
becomes on his or her ability to work. Many of the 100
percent disability ratings include a requirement that the
veteran is not able to get or keep a job because of that
disability.
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•If the veteran has two or more service-connected
disabilities, at least one of those disabilities must be rated
at 40 percent or higher, and, after factoring in the ratings
for the other disabilities, the veteran’s combined disability
rating must be 70-percent or higher.
•The final eligibility requirement is that the veteran must be
unemployable on the basis of one or more of his or her
service-connected disabilities.
Entitlement to TDIU generally requires evidence of
unemployment due to the disability in question (i.e.,
employment history or employer records) and medical
evidence that the veteran’s service-connected disability
renders him or her totally disabled and unemployable (i.e.,
a doctor’s opinion letter). Age cannot be a factor in
determining this benefit by the VA.
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Get the Book!

The San Mateo County Veterans Services Office (CVSO)
can help you and your family submit claims for benefits to
the Department of Veterans Affairs and provide follow up
services to ensure that you receive the benefits to which you

>> hsa.smcgov.org

are entitled. All our services are free and confidential. Contact
us today at (650) 802-6598 or visit us at 400 Harbor Blvd.,
Building B, in Belmont.

